
 
 
February 24, 2025 
  
Dear Representatives and Senators, 
 
We understand that you will soon be considering H.R. 32, the No Bailout for Sanctuary Cities 
Act, and write on behalf of America’s mayors to urge you to vote against this legislation. 
 
The bill would have a sweeping negative impact on cities and undermine the great progress 
that has been made in our communities over the past few years. Since the national rise in 
violent crime that coincided with the COVID-19 pandemic, Mayors have worked hard to support 
their police departments and undertake effective policing strategies to keep our communities 
safe. As a result, homicides and other violent crimes are down nationwide. The latest FBI 
statistics show that violent crime decreased by 10.3% and murder by 22.7% in the first half of 
2024 when compared with 2023, and many cities have reported historic declines in homicides 
in 2024. 
 
Our residents are clear that they expect their Mayors to focus community resources on 
combatting violent crime and keeping our neighborhoods safe. Cities have always partnered 
with state and federal agencies to pursue our public safety goals, and we’re committed to 
sustained collaboration to get dangerous criminals off our streets. However, H.R. 32 would 
significantly impede our ability to pursue this foremost priority by diverting critical resources 
away from the very programs that are working to keep our communities safe. It would make 
many cities and states ineligible for crucial funding from federal agencies such as Justice, 
Transportation, Housing, Education, Homeland Security, and Health and Human Services. It 
would divert policing resources from ensuring community safety to enacting federal policy, and 
task our officers with carrying out duties they’re not authorized to do, which are neither 
required by federal law nor legal. 
 
While the Major Cities Chiefs Association, an organization with which the U.S. Conference of 
Mayors works closely, supports cooperating with DHS and ICE to enforce criminal laws and 
protect the public, it does not support routine, civil immigration enforcement by local police 
officers because: 
  

• Enforcement of routine civil immigration by police would undermine the trust and 
cooperation built with immigrant communities – essential elements of community-
oriented policing. 

• Courts have held that the lack of legal authority to enforce Federal civil immigration 
statutes exposes police to liability for unlawful arrest and detention.  

• Local agencies do not have adequate resources to enforce these laws. 
• Immigration laws are complex and the training required to understand them 

significantly detracts from the core mission of local police to create safe communities.  
  



Besides reducing public safety, H.R. 32 would punish jurisdictions for not taking actions they are 
not required to do and that can be illegal: 
  

• Under The Immigration and Naturalization Act state and local officials may, but are not 
required to, communicate with DHS about the immigration status of any person or in 
the identification, apprehension, detention, or removal of people not lawfully present in 
the United States. 

• State and local officials may not perform the functions of federal immigration officers 
unless they have a written agreement with DHS and such written agreements are 
voluntary, not required. 

• Under the Tenth Amendment, courts have held that federal immigration officials may 
not compel state and local officials to imprison people suspected of being unlawfully 
present and subject to removal. Under the Fourth Amendment, when a person is 
detained on an immigration warrant after the reason for the initial detention ends, the 
detention is treated as a new seizure and, thus, must be based on a court’s finding of 
probable cause that a crime has been committed. Immigration warrants do not meet 
that standard. 

  
This is about priorities, resources, and trust. H.R. 32 would divert energy away from local 
priorities, create chaos in our cities, put our police departments in an untenable position, 
jeopardize public safety, deny our cities critically needed resources Congress has provided for 
them, and negatively impact our residents. For all of these reasons, we urge you to vote against 
H.R. 32. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Andrew J. Ginther 
Mayor of Columbus, OH 
President 
 
Elizabeth B. Kautz 
Mayor of Burnsville, MN 
Past President 
 
Becky Daggett 
Mayor of Flagstaff, AZ 
 
Corey Woods 
Mayor of Tempe, AZ 
 
Regina Romero 
Mayor of Tucson, AZ 
 

Todd Gloria 
Mayor of San Diego, CA 
Second Vice President 
 
Tom Cochran 
CEO and Executive Director 
 
 
Marilyn Ezzy Ashcraft 
Mayor of Alameda, CA 
 
Lester J. Friedman 
Mayor of Beverly Hills, CA 
 
Paul Akinjo 
Mayor of Lathrop, CA 
 
 



Rex Richardson 
Mayor of Long Beach, CA 
 
Carmen Montano 
Mayor of Milpitas, CA 
 
Michael M. Vargas 
Mayor of Perris, CA 
 
Tim Sandoval 
Mayor of Pomona, CA 
 
Kevin McCarty 
Mayor of Sacramento, CA 
 
Helen Tran 
Mayor of San Bernardino, CA 
 
Daniel Lurie 
Mayor of San Francisco, CA 
 
Matt Mahan 
Mayor of San Jose, CA 
 
Kate Colin 
Mayor of San Rafael, CA 
 
Valerie Amezcua 
Mayor of Santa Ana, CA 
 
Lisa M. Gillmor 
Mayor of Santa Clara, CA 
 
Ian N. Oglesby 
Mayor of Seaside, CA 
 
Dan Arriola 
Mayor of Tracy, CA 
 
Jeannette Sanchez-Palacios 
Mayor of Ventura, CA 
 
Maria Orozco 
Mayor of Watsonville, CA 

Chelsea Lee Byers 
Mayor of West Hollywood, CA 
 
Martha Guerrero 
Mayor of West Sacramento, CA 
 
Joe Ganim 
Mayor of Bridgeport, CT 
 
Harry Rilling 
Mayor of Norwalk, CT 
 
Joy Cooper 
Mayor of Hallandale Beach, FL 
 
Alix Desulme 
Mayor of North Miami, FL 
 
Rex Hardin 
Mayor of Pompano Beach, FL 
 
Andre Dickens 
Mayor of Atlanta, GA 
 
Van R. Johnson II 
Mayor of Savannah, GA 
 
Vince R. Williams 
Mayor of Union City, GA 
 
Connie Boesen 
Mayor of Des Moines, IA 
 
Daniel Biss 
Mayor of Evanston, IL 
 
Nancy Rodkin Rotering 
Mayor of Highland Park, IL 
 
Sangeetha Rayapati 
Mayor of Moline, IL 
 
Rita Ali 
Mayor of Peoria, IL 



Chad Jason Ashmore 
Mayor of Sesser, IL 
 
Thomas Broderick Jr. 
Mayor of Anderson, IN 
 
Jared Nicholson 
Mayor of Lynn, MA 
 
Dominick Pangallo 
Mayor of Salem, MA 
 
Michael O'Connor 
Mayor of Frederick, MD 
 
Jeffrey Z. Slavin 
Mayor of Somerset, MD 
 
Marcus Muhammad 
Mayor of Benton Harbor, MI 
 
Ken Johnson 
Mayor of Muskegon, MI 
 
James B. Hovland 
Mayor of Edina, MN 
 
Tishaura O. Jones 
Mayor of St. Louis, MO 
 
Cyril Jefferson 
Mayor of High Point, NC 
 
Adrian O. Mapp 
Mayor of Plainfield, NJ 
 
Tim Keller 
Mayor of Albuquerque, NM 
 
Alan Webber 
Mayor of Santa Fe, NM 
 
Kathy M. Sheehan 
Mayor of Albany, NY 

Robert Cantelmo 
Mayor of Ithaca, NY 
 
Shawyn Patterson-Howard 
Mayor of Mount Vernon, NY 
 
Steve Patterson 
Mayor of Athens, OH 
 
Aftab Pureval 
Mayor of Cincinnati, OH 
 
Kahlil Seren 
Mayor of Cleveland Heights, OH 
 
Jack W. Bradley 
Mayor of Lorain, OH 
 
Lacey Beaty 
Mayor of Beaverton, OR 
 
Melanie Kebler 
Mayor of Bend, OR 
 
Denyse McGriff 
Mayor of Oregon City, OR 
 
Keith Wilson 
Mayor of Portland, OR 
 
Heidi Lueb 
Mayor of Tigard, OR 
 
Matt Tuerk 
Mayor of Allentown, PA 
 
Ed Gainey 
Mayor of Pittsburgh, PA 
 
Maria Rivera 
Mayor of Central Falls, RI 
 
Brett P. Smiley 
Mayor of Providence, RI 



Jim Ross 
Mayor of Arlington, TX 
 
Thurman 'Bill' Bartie 
Mayor of Port Arthur, TX 
 
Phillip Jones 
Mayor of Newport News, VA 
 
Emma Mulvaney-Stanak 
Mayor of Burlington, VT 
 
Cassie Franklin 
Mayor of Everett, WA 
 
Mary Lou Pauly 
Mayor of Issaquah, WA 
 
Dontae Payne 
Mayor of Olympia, WA 
 
Angela Birney 
Mayor of Redmond, WA 
 
Satya Rhodes-Conway 
Mayor of Madison, WI 

 
  
 
 


